
Over the last 20 years, Stewart and Mary 

Wright have attended the Barrett-Jackson Scottsdale 
auctions and documented every classic Thunderbird 

offered at auction.  Additionally, from 1997 through 
2003 they included the T-birds offered at the Kruse 

auctions.  Through this effort, they have compiled a 
list of 408 Classic T-birds with a plethora of data, an 

analysis of which yields some interesting infor-
mation. 

Those who would consider which year of the 
classic Thunderbirds is most rare may find it interest-

ing that the number of ô55s, ô56s, and ô57s are 75 
(18.4%), 112 (27.5%), and 220 (54.1%) respectively.  

And the 220 ô57s included 48 (11.8%) ñEò `Birds and 
9 (2.2%)  ñFò `Birds.  Moving back along the drive 

train, 338 (83%) T-birds were automatics, 62 
(15.2%) were three speeds, and 38 (61.3%) of the 

three speeds had overdrive.  And for you mathemati-
cians, yes 338 plus 62 is only 400 of 408 cars.  

There are some data items missing in the early 
years. 
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If your interest is at a higher level, here are the 

counts on tops; 358 (83.0%) had hard tops, 254 
(70.8%) of which had port holes.  There were 268 

(65.7%) soft tops, 35 (13.1%) of which were after-
market products and 226 (55.5%) of all T-birds had 

both hard and soft tops.  A meager 20 (4.9%) of the 
cars had tonneau covers. 

Letôs look at the options on these T-birds as 
they crossed the auction block ï which should not to 

be confused with how they departed the factory.   
The power options in declining occurrence sequence 

are steering at 297 (73.0%), brakes at 215 (52.8%), 
seats at 153 (37.6%), and windows at 138 (33.9%).  

It should be noted that power seats were standard 
equipment in ô55, which I suspect inflated that 

ñoptionò count a bit.  But interestingly,16 (21.3%) of 
the ô55s crossed the block without power seats.  One 

final point on seat options worth note is that 10 
(4.5%) of the ô57 T-birds were equipped with Dial-a-

Matic seats   The last two factory options are Wire 
(Continued on page 2) 
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FROM THE EDITORôS DESK 

In my June letter I discussed two data security 
issues raised regarding our newsletter.  The first is-
sue was the use of memberôs personal e-mail ad-
dresses.  Before the June issue was published, 
Chuck Young set up position addresses for all ACTC 
officers and committee chairpersons and we replaced 
all personal e-mail addresses with position e-mail ad-
dresses.  Commencing with the June newsletter, the 
only personal e-mail addresses in the newsletter 
have been those that members choose to include in 
advertisements or event articles.  There have been 
no new concerns raised on this issue and I believe it 
is effectively closed. 

The second issue was the inclusion of the birth-
day and anniversary day and month of our members.  
To reduce the vulnerability while we worked through 
the issue, we removed the days from both the birth-
day and anniversary lists.  I outlined 3 possible reso-
lutions and asked you for your input.  Having heard 
from several of you that the birthday and anniversary 
lists were useless without the day information, I de-
veloped a policy change to permanently resolve the 
issue.  Any member who has a concern about the 
birthday or anniversary day may request that their 
name either be removed from the lists, or that it be 
listed at the top of the list without the day information.  
So if you would like to request either of these two op-
tions, please e-mail me your desire. 

On an exciting note, Mrs. Ames and I are look-
ing forward to the upcoming CTCI International Con-
vention in San Diego.  We attended the 2014 CTCI 
International Convention in Springfield Missouri and 
the 2015 CTCI Regional Convention in Albuquerque 
New Mexico.  We met lots of great fellow Thunderbird 
enthusiasts, acquired some new knowledge about 
our Thunderbird, and developed a renewed apprecia-
tion for all CTCI does for Classic Thunderbird owners. 

 Having experienced the international and a re-
gional conventions back to back, I can tell you there 
is a unique camaraderie  that occurs when 150 or so 
T-birders gather for a few days to focus on the Clas-
sic Thunderbirds. You have until August 15th to get 
your registration for San Diego  postmarked.  I en-
courage any and all of you to join us, share a meal 
and raise a glass to an American automotive icon! 

Chris Ames 
 

Wheel covers installed on 59 (14.5%) of the cars 

and rear deck antennas installed on 8 (3.6%) of the 
ó57s. 

Common non-factory additions included 212 
(52.0%) of all T-birds with Wire Wheels, 90 (22.1%) 

of all cars with air conditioning, 19 (25.3%) of the 
ô55s with 12-volt conversions, and 11 (2.7%) of all T-

birds with alternators. 
The last data item I wanted to analyze is the 

sales price of the T-birds.  I started by adjusting the 
sales price by the Social Security Administrationôs 

inflation index for the year of the sale.  Then I re-
viewed the indexed sales prices for any outliers. I 

expected to find some among T-birds with celebrity 
ownership history. T-birds owned by Humphrey Bo-

gart, Frank Sinatra, Barbra Streisand, Randy John-
son, Richard Carpenter, Howard Hughes, George 

Watts, Jimmy Richardson, Victor Gomez, Nancy Si-
natra, and Robert McCulloch are in the list.  But the 

only clear outlier is not a T-bird owned by a celebrity, 
but T-bird that is a celebrity.  In 2009, VIN 

P5FH100005 was believed to be the first production 
Thunderbird and it sold for $600,000 ($684,000 in-

dexed).  This T-bird sold again in 2015 for $220,000.  
I excluded the 2009 sale from this analysis which 

reduced the numbers of cars to 407. 
The final step was to correlate the average an-

nual sales price with the average annual car condi-
tion based upon Stewartôs assessment of the 407 

individual T-birds and present these annual averag-
es graphically. 

The graph makes the strength of the correlation 
between car condition and sales price clear.  If I 

were planning to sell a T-bird, I would have a quali-

fied judge document the cars shortfalls, then I would 
consider which shortfalls made financial sense to 

correct to increase the condition of the car with an 
eye toward maximizing the sales price. 

I hope you found this analysis interesting.   
While I leave you to draw your own conclusions from 

what I have presented, if you are interested in some-
thing I didnôt cover, let me know.  It may be worthy of 

a future article. 
In closing, I want to express my sincere grati-

tude to Stewart and Mary Wright for documenting in 
excess of 13,000 data items on 408 Thunderbirds, to 

Barbara Blair for memorializing that information in 
the Wright Stuff articles published in the Arizona Bird 

Chatter and to John Blair for preserving the Wright 
Stuff articles on the ACTC Website. 

Chris Ames 

mailto:editor@arizonaclassicthunderbirds.org?subject=FTED
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THE OTHER SIDE OF THE PORTHOLE 
    
  Well needless to say summer is 

here and hotter than é well let's just 

say it is HOT! 

  Most ACTC folks are either in 

northern Arizona this time of year or completely out 

of the state or even possibly submerged in the back-

yard pool for the summer.  The monsoons have hit 

but even they are arriving with a water bottle as it is 

very dry and again HOT! 

Many of you are working on getting your Lil 

óBirds ready for the CTCI International Convention in 

San Diego and we all know that can be a lot of work 

for our cars as we do in fact drive them. (I might add 

that the older I get the more I look for the easier path 

to get the job done.)  There are a lot of products out 

there that are available for detailing and prepping for 

a major event like this one.  Many of them are good 

but the one thing that is not available is the elbow 

grease to get the job done.  Now that I think of it I 

guess you can even pay to have the elbow grease 

provided if you prefer but that is one of the reasons 

we own these cars.  I personally enjoy the fun of 

working on them and keeping them in tip top condi-

tion.  One product line I have found to be of very 

high quality is Griot's and I must say every product I 

have tried of theirs to this point is easy enough for 

even me to use.  GriotsGarage.com will provide you 

with a full assortment of quality car care products 

and even though some of their products are offered 

at your local retail store, their full line is offered on 

their web site.   I must let it be known that I did not 

receive any kick back for this plug but do approve of 

the message. 

So get the Birds shined up and let the country 

know in San Diego that Arizona knows how to get 

the cars in show condition and we drive them.  Oh, 

by the way, have fun doing it and stay cool. 

I recently found an article that was originally 

printed in the Arizona Bird Chatter back in 1982 and 

thought I would share it with you and I have to say 

author unknown as we had a lot of contributors back 

then.  

 

Have you noticed in the papers 

What's become the latest fad? 

The biggest thing these days is hugging- 

And that doesn't sound too bad! 

 

 

 

But the problem that confronts us,  

As true lovers of T-birds 

How to get your arms around one 

How to show love without words? 

 

Just how do you hug a T-bird? 

Well, you always do what's right,  

You apply thee spit and polish,  

Keep her warm and safe at night. 

 

You brag of her accomplishments 

And never put her down, 

You don't mind if she has faults, 

You're proud to take her into town. 

 

You demonstrate her to others 

All the pride you have in her, 

And if the engine starts to skip 

You clean it up and make it purr! 

 

She gets the best of everything, 

And never mind the cost. 

You whisper to her tenderly, 

"Without you, I'd be lost". 

 

I've given you some good advice, 

Now you've got the word, 

Just be sure you treat your spouse 

The same way that you treat your "Bird"! 

 

Reprinted from Arizona Bird Chatter, 

September, 1982 

 

Until next month: "If it runs then drive it!" 

Jim Rodgers 

https://www.griotsgarage.com/category/about+us.do
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ARCHIVES REFLECTIONS 

AUGUST 1991 
 
To help beat the hot Au-

gust heat, the August 10, 1991 
ACTC meeting was held at 
7:30 PM and was hosted by 
Larry (VP) and Nancy Meski-
men at their home. The cost 
was $2.50 per person and 
each member was asked to bring a Potluck dish 
which was later judged to be "heavenly food" by 
those attending. 

After the official business of planning for the 
many future events on the Club`s fall schedule was 
finished, the meeting was adjourned and what better 
way to finish off the evening than to have an ice 
cream social, with Larry`s home-made ice 
cream.  That was 25 years ago. 

Today, Larry and Nancy beat the Arizona heat 
by going up north to their summer home in the cool 
country of 10,000 lakes.  

Do you suppose that they still make that fabu-
lous home-made ice cream when they are not busy 
swatting those giant Minnesota mosquitoes? 

SEPTEMBER 1991 
 
The September 15, 1991 ACTC meeting was 

held at the Fiesta Inn, 2100 S. Priest Dr, Tempe. The 
9 AM breakfast was $10 per person.  There were 17 
Classic T-birds driven to that meeting and it was re-
ported that ACTC membership stood at 217 people 
25 years ago. 

The main event in September 1991 was the 
September 6-8 San Diego Regional CTCI Conven-
tion.  ACTC was well represented and many awards 
were hauled home, including the prestigious Gold 
Medallion Award received by Hilton and Ardell Hum-
ble for their outstanding `56 Buckskin Tan T-bird. In 
addition to the Humbles,  some of the other current 
ACTC members who attended the San Diego Con-
vention on Mission Bay back then were the Meski-
mens, Wrights, Torels, Duquettes, Jim Crofts, Ander-
sons, Artus`s, Shields and Lillys.  Sadly, a few of the 
spouses have left us since that day, but their spirits 
live on in the Club. 

Today, all CTCI (Classic Thunderbird Club Inter-
national) members worldwide have been invited to 
the CTCI International Convention in San Diego Sep-
tember 13-18, 2016. So pack your bags and make 
some more history. 

Stewart Wright 

2016 CALENDAR OF ACTC EVENTS 

September 11 Meeting 

September 13-18 CTCI International Convention 
Thompson 

September 17 Sedona Car Club Airport Show 

September 23-25 
 

Run to the Pines 
Graziano 

October 8 ACTC Night at the Pavilions 
Havel 

October 9 Meeting - PERA Park 

November 13 Meeting followed by planning 
meeting 

November 24 Fountain Hills Thanksgiving Day 
Parade - Havel 

December 17 Christmas Party 
Phoenix Country Club 

  

January 27-28 
 

Back to Tubac 
Marchisotto 

March 2-5 
 

Midnight at the Oasis 
Dolan 

April 28-30 Route 66 Fun Run 

 

PLEASE  NOTE ! 
 

All dates and events listed above are tentative 
and subject to change.  Please check the calendar 
each month for updates. 

2017 CALENDAR OF ACTC EVENTS 

 

 

      SHHHHHHé. 
 

As a courtesy to others, please remember 
to turn off your phones or set them on vibrate 
when you enter the meeting room! 

mailto:TbirdReo@cox.net?subject=ACTC
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meeting is planned for Falcon Field with breakfast 

at the restaurant.  Call Mike Dolan for information 

on Midnight at the Oasis in 2017. 

NEW BUSINESS:  Ken Falkenberry and Jim 
Rodgers went to visit Anne Hoag.  She gave them 

several items that will be available to members if 

desired.  See Ken or Jim. 

WAYS AND MEANS:  Tom McKee reiterated 
he will no longer be bringing the carload of ñstuffò to 

meetings.  Check the newsletter for a list of available 

products.  If there is something you want to see, call 

Tom and he will bring it to the next meeting.  

SECRETARY:  Dede Ross had no report.  

TREASURER: Tom Wagner gave the current 
balance in both the checking and rainy day accounts. 

AUDITOR:  Terry Duquette had no report. 

EX-OFFICIO:  Gregg Thurston had no report.  

MEMBER-AT-LARGE:  Frank Graziano spoke 
under the Activities Section. 

PUBLIC RELATIONS:  Don Henderson had 
no report. 

NEWSLETTER:  Chris Ames was not in at-
tendance. 

MEMBERSHIP:  Jim Rodgers spoke of Pat 
Ciammittiôs dedication and accomplishments during 

her 16 plus years as ACTCôs Membership Chairper-

son. Jim proceeded to introduce our new Member-

ship Chairman, Jim Cook with his helper, Danny Kim.  

Having been duly introduced, Jim Cook then reported 

membership stands at 118 households; 216 mem-

bers and 99 T-birds.  We have (18) 55ôs (28) 56ôs and 

(53) 57ôs.  

HISTORIAN:  Duane Foster was not in at-
tendance .  

WEB MASTER:  Chuck Young explained that 
our membership directory will be available on line 

next year. 

E-MAIL COORDINATOR:  No report. 

TELEPHONE COMMITTEE:  Kathy Marchisot-
to was not in attendance.  

PARLIAMENTARIAN:  Mike Wood reported 9 T
-birds.  He counted (2) 55ôs, (3) 56ôs and (4) 57ôs for a 

total of 9 T-birds.  Also, there was a Camaro, some 

retro birds and several Mustangs. The $20 cash went 

to a 1957 Starmist T-bird belonging to Jim Rodgers 

who just dropped a pile of money into this Bird.  

SPLIT THE POT:  Jim Cook won $55.00.  
Congratulations. 

A motion was made and seconded to adjourn 

the meeting at 10:21 AM. 

Respectfully submitted,  
Dede Ross, Secretary 

   

JULY  MEETING  MINUTES 
 
Our President, Jim Rodgers, called our meet-

ing to order at 9:40 AM on July 10, 2016.  This 

meeting was held at Gallagherôs on 16th Street 

and Morten, Phoenix.  Before reciting the Pledge 

of Allegiance, Jim asked that we have a moment of 

silence for the policemen killed in Dallas last week. 

Then the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  There 

was a motion to dispense with the reading of the June 

minutes; moved and seconded. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS:  Chuck Young an-
nounced there will be an Art Event held at the Em-

bassy Suites near Paradise Valley Mall.  There will be 

over 60 vendors selling high end original art works, 

jewelry, and clothing in many different medias.  The 

event will be held August 6 from 10:00 AM to 4:00 PM 

and is free to ACTC members.  Just look for Chuck 

and heôs your free ticket! Also, art supplies will be 

available.  Chuck Young also brought a guest: 

George Randall.  Chuck and his neighbor met 

George when his ô49 Jaguar conked out on 19th Ave-

nue and they helped tow him to a building  on 19th 

Avenue just north of Hatcher.  Turns out George has 

many cars stored there, which you can ask Chuck 

about.  George also has a large warehouse in St. 

Louis where he has 60 cars stored.  He is interested 

in joining our Club so look for him at the next meeting.  

Jim Cook and Danny Kim were excited to announce 

their car is RUNNING!  

HOSPITALITY:  Yvonne Wagner introduced 
new member, Mike Fruciano who then spoke a few 

words about himself and wife, Debbie.  While he does 

not have a T-bird now, he is looking for a restored or 

good driving condition `55.  A card was sent around 

for Kathryn Fehrmann, a member who needs comfort-

ing.  Also a Happy Birthday card was sent around for 

Anne Hoagôs 92nd Birthday. 

ACTIVITIES:  September 11 meeting will be at 
the Embassy Suites near Tatum and Cactus at 9:00 

AM.  The cost will be $15 per person.  Check your 
newsletter for details.  September 13-18 is the CTCI 

International Convention in San Diego.  Also that 

week in September is the Sedona Car Club Airport 

Show on Saturday the 17th; check the newsletter for 

details. Run to the Pines is September 23-25 and is 

still a go; contact Frank Graziano for information or 

check the newsletter.  ACTC Night at the Pavilions is 

scheduled for October 8. The October 9 meeting will 

be at Pera Park and will be the Annual Officers Picnic 

which was rained out in April.  It is free to members 

and $5 for kids over 12 and guests.  The November 

mailto:Dede%20Ross%3cdross15@cox.net%3e


August-September 2016  Arizona Bird Chatter   Page 6  

GETTING TO KNOW YOU 

Please meet new members:  Becky and Tom 
Shaw!  We all welcome them to our T-bird family of 
fine friends. 

Both Becky and Tom are from Charlotte, North 
Carolina.  Growing up, they attended the same high 
school and the same church.  They have known 
each other since they were six years old!  They be-
gan to date a little in high school, but after high 
school their lives took off in different directions as 
each married someone else. 

Becky and her husband moved to Utah where 
she was a housewife and raised her two children.  
She and her husband owned an Ace Hardware store.  
When he passed, Becky moved to Gilbert, Arizona.  
She has traveled all over the world ï probably look-
ing for T-birds! 

Tom was a furniture representative for many 
years and then bought Leisure Furniture manufactur-
ing in High Point, North Carolina, which manufac-
tured upholstered furniture.  Tom was blessed with 
two sons during this time.  He also bought a pawn-
shop, which he expanded to five stores.  He sold it all 
to retire.   

When the date of their high school reunion was 
announced, Becky found Tomôs telephone number 
and called him to see if he would be attending.  He 
said, ñNo.ò  Becky chided him for not attending, as 
she was coming from Gilbert and he lived near Char-
lotte.  He called her back and said he would attend.  
They became reacquainted at the reunion and were 
married two years ago.  Becky has taken Tom on two 

cruises since he had not previously vacationed at 
sea.  

Becky and Tom have a 1956 black T-bird.  Tom 
bought it from the original owner.  It was purchased 
new in Pennsylvania, taken to Texas, then California 
by the original owner.  It came to Arizona with the 91 
year old original owner this past year.  Tom had 
moved to Gilbert, AZ, after marrying Becky and found 
the car here in Arizona.  It has a 312 engine and au-
tomatic transmission with a canvas top, which Tom is 
replacing. 

Some bad news about Tom is that he was al-
ways a Corvette guy!  He had a 1957 Corvette for 
which he did a frame off restoration.  Then he had a 
1959, 1960, 1963, 1967 convertible, 1967 coupe, 
1983 and 1992.  He found his 1963 Corvette convert-
ible in a North Carolina field, bought it, did some work 
on it in the field, and then drove it home. 

All of us look forward to meeting the Shaws!  
They will be a true asset to our wonderful club! 

Weôre looking forward to é. 
  
 

é. getting to know you! 
John Dalmolin  

 
 

CTCI CONVENTION HOSPITALITY ROOM 

The CTCI International Convention Hospitality 
Committee still has room for volunteers to staff the 
Hospitality Room during the convention Sept. 14 ï 
Sept. 18.  Volunteer responsibility will be to ensure 
the room is orderly, safe, clean, and appealing and 
that service tables are well stocked with snacks, 
drinks, napkins, utensils, etc.  The operating days 
and hours for the Hospitality Room are as follows: 

Wed. Sept. 14: 8:00 ï 11:00 AM  1:30 ï 4:30 PM 
Thu. Sept. 15:  7:00 ï 11:00 AM  1:30 ï 4:00 PM 
Fri. Sept. 16: 7:00 ï 11:00 AM  1:30 ï 4:00 PM 
Sat. Sept. 17: 6:00 ï 11:00 AM  1:30 ï 4:00 PM 
Sun. Sept. 18:  6:30 ï   9:00 AM  

    Contact Chuck Young to sign-up. 
Chris Ames  

Tom and Becky Shaw on a recent trip to Canada 

mailto:CTCI@arizonaclassicthunderbirds.org?subject=CTCI%20Hospitality%20Room
mailto:editor@arizonaclassicthunderbirds.org?subject=CTCI%20HR

